Bayview Water & Sewer District
P.O. Box 637, Bayview, Idaho 83803
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

April 18, 2017
Call to Order and Roll Call: Chairman Richard Doney opened the meeting at 3:30 P.M. and a roll call confirmed that Vice-Chairman Sharon Meyer, directors Marsha Ritzheimer, and Steve May were also present. 
Others Present: Operator Neil Peck, assistant operator Reid O’Connor and District treasurer Jessie Roe.
Guests Present: Ellery Howard and Chris Horgan with JUB Engineers, as well as members of the public.
Consent Agenda and Minutes: Chairman Doney started with the consent agenda and the approval of the March minutes. Ms. Meyer made a motion to approve the proposed agenda as well as the March minutes with a second from Ms. Ritzheimer. All were in favor, motion carried.
Reports:

Operator Report: Mr. Peck reported on the month of March. First, Mr. Peck informed everyone he replaced a vent screen at the top of the main water tower in Farragut while Reid attended a drinking water workshop sponsored by Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ). There were a few septic tanks this month in need of servicing, one being on Walt Johnson’s property where they were having flow problems. The filter was removed and cleaned and the lines were flushed with water to restore proper flow.  Stephen Bell also had a backup problem, his tank was pumped and service restored. They received a sewer alarm warning at Duwamish condos where they found and repaired a tripped electrical breaker. Mr. O’Connor has been working at the sewer treatment site preparing it for summer. He also replaced a sewer lid and pumped a septic tank at 34141 Pend Oreille Drive. Next, Mr. Pecked reported that they have initiated the first meter reading for spring. Customers will see billing for overage on the upcoming bills. With spring upon us they have also been performing quite a few locates, one at 4th and Pend Oreille and the other at 33749 N. Spruce St. This concluded the operator’s report for the month.
Treasurer’s Report: Ms. Roe presented the financial report for the month of March. First, she stated the District brought in approximately $33,000 for income, largely due to the recent delinquent letters sent out. Quite a few customers came into the office to have these accounts paid. As for monthly user payments, there was a slight decrease. Expenses were higher this month with outflow around $52,000 in part to the recent, but needed, pump purchases for $25,000. Pump purchases aside, the District would have seen a net profit right under $5,000. This month, user bills went out with a charge around $26,500 for all users. 
New Business: 

1. JUB – GIS Mapping: Mr. Howard started by presenting a previous model of a Geographic Information System (GIS) map for Southside Water and Sewer District. He explained how a GIS map is created by taking the multiple hard copies of the District’s record drawings and plans which is then laid over aerial photos of the District. He then went over how the map can store and track the District’s pipe layout, pipe size, when the pipes were installed, and what material the pipes are made of. In turn, the District can track the longevity of sections in the District which can aide in planning as well as budget tracking. The map can also place the location of manholes, fire hydrants, shut-off valves and problem areas. This becomes really beneficial for historical purposes and can be paired with a System Facility Plan, which is a requirement for the loan the District may be obtaining from DEQ. Mr. Howard explained that the more information is input into the system map the more useful it can become. Such as, septic tank pumping and tracking, and the occasional oddities that only the System Operator knows about by getting those pieces out of the operator’s head and stored into the map so the District, as a whole, can always identify them. Ms. Roe inquired how feasible it would be for the District to upload the new information into the map. Mr. Howard replied with two options; the District can email it to JUB or they can learn how to manage the software themselves and there is training available to learn the software. Ms. Meyer queried on the cost and Mr. Howard said the District could expect to see a cost anywhere from $10,000 to $15,000 to get the map up and running. After that, the District could add on as the budget permits. Mr. May pointed out how the map could be beneficial to the assistant operator as the head operator, Mr. Peck, is looking at retirement in the near future. Lastly, Mr. Horgan pointed out that JUB has worked with counties in the past to receive their county GIS map information and upload it into the District’s GIS map making it that much more informative. This is a fairly quick process. 
2. Perform System Study/Facility Plan: Ms. Roe reported to the public that the Board has been working closely with DEQ to obtain a loan to perform necessary system repairs and upgrades. DEQ has informed the District that in order to be eligible for the loan a System Study needs to be done. The System Study will show that the District is reliable and holds to good operational standards. Ms. Roe said the District will need to hire an engineering company through what is known as a qualification based system (QBS) per Idaho code 67-2320. This is mandatory for all public agencies and political subdivisions. 
3. Flat-bed trailer rental: The Board discussed a request received from Vicky Richardson to borrow the District trailer during the 4th of July parade. It would be used for veterans in wheel chairs and those unable to walk for long distances. The public questioned whether the District had liability insurance to cover such an act. Chairman Doney said he would definitely be checking with ICRMP to get exact coverage. The Board then decided to table to discussion to next month if Vicky couldn’t figure out a different arrangement. 

4. 5-10 year plan: Mr. May announced their operator, Mr. Peck, was still looking into retiring next year so they are working into that transition. In the meantime the District will be focusing on the upgrades needed when/if the loan is received. Mr. May then turned the conversation over to Mr. Peck and asked him to elaborate on the improvements in plan. Mr. Peck informed everyone that the District is focusing on the enlargement of the Dromore tank from a 13,000 gallon tank to a 140,000 tank to aid in fire safety. There is 4,000 feet of steel pipe in Farragut that was installed in 1942. It is now rusting and degrading the integrity of the pipes. They need to excavate, repair and replace 17 lead pipe joints with Romac rubber clamps as well as replace the liner of the irrigation pond at the treatment site. Mr. May said they are looking at a funding date of May 2018 and the total cost for all the projects just listed would be around 1.7 to 1.8 million. There are a total of 32 applicants with DEQ while 23 will get funded; currently the District is number 11 on the list. A member of the public inquired on how this money was coming to the District. Is the District required to do matching funds? Is it a grant or is it a loan? What does the District need to do? Mr. May responded by telling her that it is not a grant but a loan at approximately 2-4%. With the loan, the District is required to do a system facility plan. That will be an additional cost but the District can recuperate half that cost with a grant from DEQ.
Old Business:
1. Delinquent List Update: Ms. Roe reported there were 26 letters originally sent out when the program was implemented in March. The list presented today includes just ten accounts; six of those are customers who have worked out a payment plan and the remaining four have not been heard from. Those four accounts are up for turn off due to non-payment. The total owing amount on delinquent accounts dwindled from $8,016 to $3,889. Once a customer has reached the point of being turned off partial payments are no longer accepted. To have service restored the customer needs to pay the entire owing balance. Chairman Doney requested we do a door hanger with 24-hour notice for all customers on the turn off list. Ms. Roe requested a monthly motion be made by the Board to accept the delinquent list. This will show that the Board recognizes and approves the changing list from month to month. Mr. May made a motion to approve the turn off list followed by a second from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried.
2. False BWSD site: Chairman Doney announced the District was made aware of a false and confusing website mentioning BWSD on-line payment. The Board does not authorize this site, please do not use it. The District still does not have the ability to accept payments on-line. Since the last meeting Chairman Doney has been working with Ms. Ritzheimer to determine where this site came from and how to disable it. To date, the site is still active and the Board is trying to see what they can do, if anything, to disable it. 
Announcements: Lastly, Chairman Doney announced the upcoming election for two director positions #1 and #2. There will be a met-and-greet tomorrow April 19th at 6:30 pm in the Community Center. Secondly, Chairman Doney announced Mr. Gardner’s resignation, effective March 31, 2017, from director seat #3. Mr. Gardner will be focusing on medical issues. The Board thanks him immensely for his service and wishes him a speedy recovery. With this, there is a two year position open on the Board and people are invited to apply at the District office up to Friday, April 21, 2017. There will be oral interviews held on April 25th at 3:00 P.M., the public is welcome to sit in.
Public Comment: Chairman Doney inquired with the public and no questions or comments were made.
With no further business to discuss the regular meeting was adjourned following a motion from Ms. Ritzheimer, followed by a second from Ms. Meyer. All were in favor, motion carried 
at 4:36 P.M..
Respectfully Submitted and Approved:
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